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When did we stop believing in mystery?  I am reflecting on some innocent comments made by students in 
my 5th grade First Communion class.  Please do not think I am singling them out, because my question is 
larger than a few boys wondering, “Do we really drink the blood of Jesus?”  My simple answer was, “Yes, of 
course, we do.”  Predictably, they giggled, and someone asked, “Does that mean we are cannibals?”  I said, 
“That means we believe with our faith that Jesus wholly and really comes to us at Holy Communion, body 
and blood.  We call this the real presence of Christ in the sacrament. 
 
I am guessing many of my readers will side with the boys in my class.  We rationalize the sacrament in such 
a way that we call it symbolic.  I am not about to argue with anyone about this except to say, that while it 
looks like bread and wine and it is bread and wine, Jesus tells us it is his body given for us and his blood 
shed for us for the forgiveness of our sins.  This is not something I can explain because it is in fact a                  
mystery of our faith.  Therefore, we believe Jesus is present for us in, with, and under the bread and wine, 
so that when we receive Holy Communion, we receive Jesus, as he promised. 
 
Since we are on the subject of mystery, how about the miracles of the Bible?  Let’s start with the virgin birth 
of Jesus.  Was it symbolic?  How about Jesus healing lepers, restoring sight to blind men, casting out the 
demons of possessed people, walking on water, feeding 5,000 people with 5 loaves of bread and 2 fish, and 
raising a little girl and two adult males from the dead?  Were these all symbolic too?  Certainly, many have 
worked tirelessly to show that miracles are not mysteries revealed to us by God and the Lord Jesus, but              
rather everyday occurrences that can be explained by some natural cause. 
 
This question of mystery is vitally important to us in the month ahead.  Many of us will gather on Sunday, 
April 20 at 8:00 or 10:00am and proclaim, “Christ is risen!  He is risen, indeed.  Alleluia!”  We will read a  
story from the Bible in which two angels will tell frightened women at the tomb of Jesus, “Why do you look 
for the living among the dead.  He is not here; he has risen.”  Later in the story Jesus gathered with his              
troubled and doubting disciples and showed them his hands and feet, and if touching Jesus were still not 
enough for them, Jesus took some of their broiled fish and ate it in their presence. 
 
Is the resurrection of Jesus symbolic too?  Or is it one of those mysteries revealed to us by God that we 
cannot explain?  The Apostle Paul says in 1 Corinthians 15, verses 14-15 that if Jesus is not raised than our 
faith is in vain, and we are misrepresenting God.  He goes on to say in verse 19 that if Jesus has not been 
raised then we are all of people most to be pitied.  Finally, in the very next verse Paul asserts, “But in fact 
Christ has been raised from the dead.”  After he says this, he does not attempt to make a rational                     
explanation as to how this is true, except to proclaim, “Let me tell you a mystery.” 
 
The resurrection of Jesus is proclaimed because many of his closest followers were eyewitnesses.  Paul 
writes that the risen Jesus appeared to Peter and all the disciples, more than 500 people at one time, and of 
course finally, to him.  He was so convinced the resurrection of Jesus was real and not symbolic, that he 
was converted from someone who wanted to capture Christians dead or alive, to someone who became the 
greatest Christian missionary of all time, proclaiming the resurrection of Jesus from Jerusalem all the way to 
Greece.  So, Paul believed in one the greatest mysteries of human history. 
 
The resurrection of Jesus is the most precious mystery of Christian faith.  As we face 
our own struggles,  especially our own mortality, we look for the risen Christ to take 
us by the hand and lead us into this same mystery, that we too one day will be raised 
and enter into God’s eternal home.  As Mark 10:27 says, “all things are possible with 
God.”  In fact, I believe in all the mysteries of faith, the virgin birth of Jesus, his               
miracles, that we wholly receive Jesus’ body and blood at Holy Communion, and that 
our Lord Jesus Christ is risen from the dead and is alongside you right now even as 
you are reading these words. 
 
He is risen, indeed.  Alleluia!  You are in my prayers, 
 



Wednesday Lenten Theme 
“Be Still & Know That I Am God” 

 
 

Wednesday midweek worship this Lent has focused on the Lord’s Prayer and prayer in a series entitled, 
“Be Still & Know That I Am God”.  Each Wednesday worship includes a dialogue series between Pastor 
Tom and ULC youth, as well as Marty Haugen’s Holden Evening Prayer liturgy, fun take homes for 
children, a sung version of the Lord’s Prayer, Holy Communion, and a suggestion food items for you to 
bring for the Salvation Army Food Pantry. 
  

Week 5: April 2 
“Christians and the Confessional” 

And forgive us our trespasses as we forgive those who trespass against us 
Bring boxed cereals for the Food Pantry  

  
Week 6: April 9 

“Jesus Versus Evil” 
Lead us not into temptation, but deliver us from evil 

Bring boxed desserts for the Food Pantry 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
Wednesday Lenten Suppers 

Each week of Lent we gather for supper at 5:00pm for a delicious meal served by a group from our con-
gregation.  The remaining suppers are: 
 
April 2: Cheesy Potatoes with Ham (Jen and Church Council) 
April 9: Pizza from Marco’s! (High School Youth and Parents) 
 

 
Sunday Lenten Theme 

“In God We Trust” 
 

Sunday worship this Lent will focus on the theme, “In God We Trust”.  
There is only one more week left in this series, and one more item to bring 
for Lutheran World Relief: 
 
Week 5: April 6 
“Trusting God’s Amazing, Extravagant, Grace” 
Isn’t God a little reckless, even wasteful with grace? 
Bring metal fingernail clippers for LWR Baskets of Promise  
 

 
Lenten Thank You Notes 

Worship, suppers, and fellowship have been great during the Lenten season.  Here are some thank you notes relat-
ed to the Lenten season so far: 

 
· Thank you to everyone who wrote in our Lenten Devotional Book.  Even after 12 years, the stories and 

reflections you share are treasures to all who read them. 
· Thank you for your donations for food pantry.  We are still collecting canned fruit and vegetables, canned 

soups, noodles and sauce, boxed meals, cereal, and desserts. 
· Thank you for Lutheran World Relief donations.  We are still collecting bars of soap, 52 by 27-inch bath 

towels, toothbrushes, combs, and fingernail clippers. 

Be still and know that I am 

LENT 2025 



A Peek at Holy Week 2025 
 
The holiest time of the year for Christians is Holy Week.  Between the              
seasons of Lent and Easter are Palm Sunday, Maundy Thursday and              
Good Friday.  Easter, or as it is more formally known, the Resurrection of 
our Lord, is earlier this year.  Please make note of these dates:  
  

· Palm Sunday, April 13 – “The Passion of Lord Jesus Christ”  
      A parade with palms, Chapel Choir, other special music 
· Maundy Thursday, April 17, 7pm – “Jesus Last Night” 
      Preparation, Foot washing, First Communion, Betrayal 
· Good Friday, April 18, 7pm – “An Angel’s Eye View” 
      Crucifixion and death of Jesus, a service of diminishing light 
· Easter Sunday Sunrise Service, April 20, 8:00am  
     “Morning Has Broken”, a sunrise service led by ULC Youth 
· Easter Sunday Breakfast, April 20, between 9-10:00am  
      Omelets, sausage patty, muffin, fruit, juice, and coffee  
· Easter Festival Service, April 20, 10:00am  
     “Traditional Easter Worship”, brass, special music, and more 

 
Let this be the year you experience Palm Sunday, Maundy Thursday, Good Friday and Easter Sunday, to 
get the full story of this critically important time of year for our faith tradition. 
 
 

Easter Flower Garden 
 
As is our custom, with your help we will “grow” an Easter Garden this year.  Lilies, 
mums, tulips, hyacinth, hydrangea, and azaleas are all potentially part of this garden.  If 
you would like to help us with this, please fill out our Easter Garden form.  You will find 
them in the narthex at church or you may call the church office.  We recommend a $10 
donation toward the flowers.  Of course, you may take your flower home after the 10am 
service that day. 

 
 

Chicago Folk in the Easter Season 
 

The season of Easter includes seven Sundays including Easter Sunday – April 20.               
Sundays from April 27 to June 1, are also Sundays in Easter.  This year on April 27, 
May 4, 11, and 18, we will resurrect an old friend, our Chicago Folk liturgy.  
Please join us for Sunday worship in late April and May to enjoy this beautiful                   
contemporary worship setting. 

 
 

Mission of the Month 
 

The Mission of the Month for April is Journey Home Animal Rescue.  Journey Home 
receives strays and owner surrenders.  Animals are cared for medically and placed 
in foster homes.  Of course, the ultimate goal for every animal is to be adopted 
into forever home.  Every coin and dollar given at our Noisy Offering each Sunday 
and Wednesday will be directed toward this effort. 
 
Please note: We are also collecting paper towels, potty pads, bleach, pet pens, 
scratching posts, puppy toys, non-rawhide durable bones (nylabones, marrow 
bones), kennel mats, slip lead dog leashes, martingale collars, Heartgard, and gift 
cards to  local pet stores.  Please look for the totes in the narthex to place your              
in-kind offerings there. 



Sunday Morning Adult Class 
‘The Month of April” 

 

Here is the schedule for our adult class this April.  We meet at 8:45am in the 
lounge where the coffee is always hot and ready to go.  There might even be some 
treats there too! 
 
April 6 – Pastor Gary will conclude his overview on “The Gospel of Luke” 
April 13 – Pastor Tom will teach one session class on the crucifixion called, “The Wounds of Christ” 
April 20 – No class on Easter Sunday 
April 27 – Pastor Tom will teach a one session class on the resurrection called, “It’s A Ghost!” 

 
 

Thursday Morning Bible Study 
“Judas and Peter” 

Please join us for this fascinating look at two men who followed Jesus.  Judas and 
Peter play prominent roles in the final days and hours of the life of Jesus.  In 
some ways these two men are very similar.  Both are disciples of Jesus.  Both are 
witnesses to the arrest and trial of Jesus.  Both fail Jesus in his final hours and are 

overcome by despair.  Yet their futures could not be more different.  Together we will explore what they 
did before, during, and after the crucifixion of Jesus.  Together we will explore both their and our rela-
tionships with the Lord.  Please join us Thursdays at 9:30am in the fellowship hall for this 6-week study 
beginning April 3. 
 
 

WELCA Bible Study 
“Faithfulness” 

This is the final month of our series called “Faithfulness” by Denise Rector.  
This series has examined what faithfulness looks like in some of life’s                
hardest circumstances.  In this session, we meet two people, Jairus and a 
faithful woman who has been bleeding for 12 years.  They both take                  
big faith risks when they reach out in their pain and disappointment and  discover that Jesus meets them 
with compassion.  Jesus is present in our actions as well, when our listening and grace make us stand 
out from the world around us.  All ULC women and friends are invited to join us on April 11, 10:00am, in 
the fellowship hall. 

 
 

Calling All Men 
“Father Abraham” 

We are Calling All ULC Men and friends to our monthly breakfast and Bible study.  
This month we are starting a series on Abraham.  Maybe as children you remem-
ber singing: 

Father Abraham had many sons. 
Many sons had Father Abraham. 

I am one of them, and so are you. 
So, let’s all praise the Lord. 

 
We meet Abraham in Genesis 12, and his life with Sarah are the focus of the biblical narrative for 12 
chapters.  We will pick 6 stories to discuss and apply to our everyday lives.  Please join us for breakfast 
pizza and the first of these studies on April 19 at 8:30am in the fellowship hall.  Our first session is enti-
tled, “Trusting God Most of the Time”.  Together we will consider Abraham’s incredible call from God, as 
well as his amazing but not perfect faith. 

ULC Adult Education in April 



ULC Visitation Team 
You are invited to the ULC Visitation Team meeting, Friday, April 11, 1:00pm.   
This month we write Easter cards for our homebound and nursing home people.   
Please join us! 
 
 
 

Feed My Starving Children   
 
Our Greater Grand Forks MobilePack event is April 11-13.  We are fundraising to pack meals for hungry 
children, and in April we pack these meals.  This year we will pack over 400,000 meals.  Our goal as a 
community is to raise around $117,500 and so far, we have $84,941. 
   
So far at ULC, we are fundraising for this service event in these ways: 
  

· Noisy Offerings at worship (January, February and March)  
· ULC Endowment Fund awarded FMSC a $2,000 grant  

   
Remember every 29 cents pays for one meal for a hungry child in our world.  A generous gift of $30 pays 
for 103 meals, a gift of $50 pays for 172 meals, and a gift of $100 pays for 344 meals.  What a wonderful 
way to serve hungry children! 
 
Fun fact: Did you know that Feed My Starving Children has prepared 4,428,925,866 for hungry and  
starving children in our world. 
 
Sign-up information to pack food is in the narthex! 
 
 

Paul and Bonnie Cox Scholarship 
 
We are now receiving applications for our fifth annual Paul and Bonnie Cox Scholar-
ships.  These scholarships are awarded to any person seeking any sort of post-secondary 
education.  The deadline for applications is May 1.  We hope to offer 2 $500 scholarships, 
although some years we awarded a few more.  Applications are available in the church 
office and will eventually be mailed out to our 12th grade students.  The scholarship com-
mittee will meet and hope to have an announcement to be made by June 1. 

 
 

Financial News 
Thank you for all your contributions to ULC so far in 2025.  At the end of February our General Fund 
Balance was short, $11,098.  What happened was that income was down a lot in January, which is not 
unexpected after a fabulous month of December.  In February our income and expenses were basically 
even, which is where we hope it will be. 
 
We are still receiving High Five Funds, which means that some people are giving $5 extra a week to 
give ULC at “high five” for the ministry we all do here together.  It’s a little cheesy, but also an effective 
way to raise a few extra dollars.  Last year we raised an extra $965.  That’s 193 high fives.  Could we 
maybe do more this year?  Of course we can! 
 
We have received our Blanche Evenson Gift from the Community Foundation.  Blanche’s gift to us this 
year is $5,477. Thank you, dear Blanche, for your yearly gift. 



Youth News 
 

Sundaes on Wednesdays 
This month, our Sundaes on Wednesdays will be April 2, 9, 23, and 30, from 8:00 -
9:30pm.  We will not meet April 16 during Holy Week.  After we enjoy delicious ice 
cream sundaes with all the fixings, we will get busy with a program and our flashlight 
devotions. 
 

 
Crafting With Christ 

ULC Youth 6th grade through college, please join us Sundays, April 6 and 27 at 5:30pm for a relaxing 
night of Crafting with Christ.  This event is an opportunity to get together with friends for Bible study, to 
make faith-based crafts, and to talk about life and faith. 

 

 
 

There are numerous things to keep in mind as we bring our confirmation year to a close: 
 

· Those of you who completed all 6 weeks of the Confirmation Lent Pack – way to go!  You can            
expect a small gift in appreciation of your effort very soon. 

· Complete your 10 worship notes for the year.  Some of you are done and have even done more 
than 10.  Some of you have ways to go.  Pastor Tom has your totals. 

· Complete your mentor work as soon as possible and bring your folders to church or even better to 
confirmation class and give them to Pastor Tom. 

· After Easter, all ULC regular classes will begin meeting again Wednesday, April 23, and Sunday, 
April 27.  Our year end pizza party will be on Sunday, May 18. 

 

 
First Communion Class 

  
Thursday, April 3, 3:45pm, Session 3 (Students)  
Thursday, April 10, 3:45pm, Session 4 (Students)  
Sunday, April 13, 6:30pm, Session 5 (Parents and Students) 
Thursday, April 17, 7:00pm, is First Communion on Maundy Thursday  
  

Wednesday Meals: 
 
April 2: Cheesy Potatoes with Ham  
 (Jen and Church Council) 
April 9: Pizza from Marco’s!  
 (High School Youth and Parents) 
April 16: No Activities (Holy Week) 
April 23: Hot dogs 
April 30: Choice Night 



New Member Events  
 
We have tentatively scheduled two New Member events, Wednesday, May 14, 6pm, 
and Sunday, May 18, 10:00am.  If you would like to become a member of our ULC 
family, or you know someone who would, please call the church office, or speak 
with Pastor Tom.  There will be more details to come in the May issue of the ECHO. 

 
 

ULC Mission Endowment Moment 
 

Our next meeting is May 6, which means April 22 is the application deadline 
for a grant request.  If you have an idea for a special project or you know 
someone who would, please contact the church office for a grant request 
form.  Please direct any questions about grants or contributing to the Mission 
Endowment to one of our Endowment Committee members.  They are Mike 
Juntunen (president), Kevin Meyer (Treasurer), Joyce Austin, Curt Hanson, 
Cindy Strom, and Pastor Tom Colenso. 
 
 



University Lutheran Church 
Council Meeting - March 18, 2025 

 
 
Members Present: Katie Hess, Jennifer Frederikson, Jessi Saylor,  
LeAnn Barendt, Matt Solberg, Brad Gunderson, Jay Farmer,  
Debbie Watts, John Neal, Dan Melberg, Pastor Tom Colenso, Kevin Meyer  
  
Devotions: Read by Pastor Tom  
  
Minutes from January 21, 2025: Approved with minor edits  
  
Treasurer’s Report: Approved  
  
Pastor’s Report: Help is needed filling hospitality positions during worship. Discussed refreshing the ULC 
Time and Talent Sheet to send out this fall.  
  
Old Business:  
· Church van – we have a lack of riders. Please call the church if you are interested in a ride to worship!   

· Digital sign – will be visiting neighbors in March to inform of our plans to install. This needs to occur be-
fore we proceed.   

  
New Business:  
· Copier and HP printer are not working.  We are currently using a borrowed printer provided and installed 

by Matt Melberg.  We have ordered a new copier for our new lease. 
· Music Position (Sofi Morales) – Discussed the possibility of part time employment and ways we can get 

her involved with the youth.   
· Storage problem – we have storage area concerns. After Easter, we will be looking for help to go through, 

clean, and organize storage areas and classrooms.  
· The council serves Wednesday night meal on April 2.   
  
Ministry Reports:  
 

Education: Lent has begun. Students attending Wednesday nights are following a Journey to the Cross cur-
riculum. Sunday classes are following the lectionary. Sunday students are welcome to attend on Wednesdays 
as well!  Wednesday night meal attendance has been great.   
 
Property: Nothing to report  
Worship: Nothing to report  
 
WELCA: On National Quilting Day, quilters finished LWR quilts and made small quilt squares with Bible verses 
on them. These will be given out during registration for the salad luncheon, which will be held on April 5. Still 
planning a kitchen remodel. A survey was sent out to get input and did not get a lot of response. The plan-
ning committee will get together to plan, price, and then will move to a vote. Need to go through items in the 
kitchen to determine what needs to stay and what can be downsized. Some new replacement coffee carafes 
and drinking glasses have been ordered.  
 
Youth: Nothing to report  
Mission Endowment: Nothing to report.   
Men’s Group: Nothing to report  
 
Next meeting will be at 7pm on Tuesday, April 15, 2025  



APRIL WELCA NEWS 
 
March 1st, we started with a general meeting and then had a wonderful             
program about aprons, the meaning and how they were used. Many thanks 
to Lara Dando, Janet Kuhl, Linda Graff and Shelly Meyer for making the             
program a success. 
 
WELCA was in charge of the Lenten supper on March 12th. Baked potatoes 
were served with a topping of either melted cheese or chili. We served close 
to 100 meals, which was wonderful! 
 
On National Quilting Day, 12 quilters met in the Fellowship Hall and church. 
They made 8 quilts and over 200 small prayer quilts. These prayer quilts will 
be available during the Salad Luncheon and hopefully throughout the year, 
celebrating the church’s 75th anniversary. 
 
Our first big event will be April 5th - our Salad Luncheon. Raffle tickets are 
now being sold in the narthex before and after church Wednesdays and             
Sundays. They will also be sold the day of the luncheon. The hours for the luncheon are 10:30am to 
1pm. The cost for the lunch ticket is $10.00.  Quilts, crafts and baked goods will be available for sale. 
Hope to see you all there! 
 
Next WELCA meeting will be April 7th at 6:00pm in the Fellowship Hall.  
 
Pauline Lileng, Co-President 

WOMEN  
OF THE ELCA 
Purpose  
Statement 
 

As a community of women  
created in the image of God,  
called to discipleship  
in Jesus Christ,  
and empowered by  
the Holy Spirit, 
 

We commit ourselves to  
grow in faith, affirm our gifts,  
support one another in our  
callings, engage in ministry  
and action,  and promote  
healing and wholeness  
in the Church, the society,  
and the world. 

 
 

University Lutheran Church 
Women of the ELCA 

 

SPRING SALAD LUNCHEON 
 

Saturday, April 5, 2025 
10:30am-1:00pm 

 

 

Salad Buffet (30+ Varieties of Salads) 
Roll, Dessert and Beverage 

Adults-$10.00 Children-$5.00 
 

Bake Sale - Quilt Sale - Craft Items - Raffle  
 

RAFFLE PRIZES: $1.00 per chance 
“Stepping Out in Blue” Quilt 68x78 

 Spring Table Runner – Fleece Blanket  
$75 All Season’s Basket - Tupperware Gift Basket  

Cookie Jar – Embroidered Dish Towels 
Hair Care Basket - Spa Basket 
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             WORSHIP & EVENT SCHEDULE 
 

SUNDAY WORSHIP & EDUCATION 
 8:45am    Adult Class 

9:00am   Church School 
10:00am   WORSHIP 
11:00am   Fellowship 

 
WEDNESDAY WITH JESUS 

 5:00pm   Supper   
6:00pm   WORSHIP & WWJ 

7:00pm   Chapel Choir  
7:15pm   Confirmation 

8:15pm  Sundaes on Wednesdays  
  

Lenten Supper and Worship 
Wednesdays   April 2 and 9 

Supper 5:00pm and Worship 6:00pm 
 

Feed My Starving Children MobilePack 
April 11-13 

ULC shifts:  Saturday, April 12 
8:30 - 10:45 am and 3:00 - 5:45 pm 

 
HOLY WEEK WORSHIP 

Palm Sunday, April 13  10:00am 
Maundy Thursday, April 17   7:00pm 

Good Friday, April 18   7:00pm 
 

Easter Sunday, April 20 
8:00am and 10:00am 

 
WELCA Bible Study 

Friday, April 11   10:00am 
 

YOUTH Sundaes on Wednesday 
April 2, 9, 23 and 30    8:00pm 

 
Calling All Men 

Saturday, April 19    8:30am 
 

Crafting With Christ 
6th Grade through College 

Sundays, April 6 and 27   5:30pm 
 
 

See inside for much more! 


